HIRD WAY

MEMO Published July 20, 2020 · 15 minute read

Why We Should Double the Pell Grant





Shelbe Klebs Education Policy Advisor

The crisis brought on by the novel coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic has already significantly impacted the finances of students in higher education and their families. With the unemployment rate at its highest levels since the Great Depression and questions surrounding colleges' ability to get back up and running this fall continuing to mount, there is deepening uncertainty around how Americans will be able to afford a college education in the years to come. ¹ Many students and their families are rethinking their postsecondary plans for the fall; some may forgo college temporarily or permanently to work to support their families while others may choose to attend a more affordable community college close to home instead of a pricier four year school farther away—especially if courses at both will be taught remotely. ²

What is certain, however, is that all students will need greater access to stable federal financial aid that can keep the option of postsecondary education open and available to them now and in the years ahead. So far, Congress has allocated \$14 billion to higher education, with half of that going to students as emergency aid. ³ But it's up to institutions to figure out how to distribute that aid to

students, and a lack of decisive, transparent guidance from Education Secretary Betsy DeVos casts major doubt on whether or not this money will end up in the hands of students who need it the most.

We also know that this initial infusion of money will not be enough to support students struggling financially during this crisis. But as Congress considers ways it can best give our financial aid system a boost, one idea—which has the support of over 80 organizations, institutional leaders, and a broad coalition of likely voters—is to double down on the currently-existing mechanism in federal law designed to target funding to low-income students by doubling the maximum Pell Grant award available to students. ⁴

Taking this step would not only help students currently in crisis but also significantly boost the grant's purchasing power to help more low- and moderate-income students afford college for years to come. Many students will continue to feel the ramifications of COVID-19 beyond the next school year, making the time ripe to permanently invest in a financial aid program that goes directly to high-need students. We don't need to reinvent the wheel: Pell Grants already have a track record of helping students both access and complete education beyond high school. This memo will provide a brief background on what the Pell Grant is and the long-term impacts growing this investment could have for students and taxpayers.

What is the Pell Grant?

The Pell Grant is the foundation of our federal financial aid programs. It has been around for nearly 50 years with the explicit goal of increasing access to college for low- and moderate-income students. These crucial grants focus entirely on a student's financial need, do not have to be repaid, and can be used for the equivalent of 12 full-time semesters. Students must complete the Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA) in order to receive a Pell Grant, as this determines their eligibility and award level. Filling out the FAFSA provides the answers needed to calculate a student's Expected Family Contribution (EFC) through the needs analysis formula, which helps determine if and how much a student will be awarded. ⁵ A student's EFC is a measure of their family's financial strength and is considered an indicator of how much a student's family can put toward college by the Department of Education. ⁶ If they are eligible for a grant, they can use it to pay for their tuition or to pay for other essential college-related costs like books and supplies, transportation, or room and board. To use the grant, students must be enrolled in a degree-granting program at an accredited institution.

The maximum Pell Grant award a student can receive for the 2020-21 school year is \$6,345—an amount that Congress currently sets through the annual appropriations process. ⁷ Policymakers then appropriate a lump sum that will fully fund the program for that calendar year. ⁸ This currently amounts to roughly \$30 billion taxpayer investment in students. ⁹ An additional stream of mandatory funding is used to supplement the program, and there is no limit on the total amount of funding available. This way, all eligible students who apply for an award will receive one.

Over seven million students (or roughly 40% of undergraduates) receive a Pell Grant each year, with a majority of recipients attending public institutions. ¹⁰ This program is the largest source of grants for students trying to attend a higher education institution and opens the door for many students who could not otherwise afford it. Because the program is so well targeted, most funding goes to students who truly need it: around 75% of Pell dollars go to students whose family incomes are below \$30,000, and 95% of recipients have family incomes below \$60,000. ¹¹ It's the built-in mechanism we have at the federal level to distribute aid to our neediest students in a targeted and efficient way.

Pell Grants also greatly benefit the diverse nature of today's students on campuses across the country. In 2015, 53% of Pell recipients were considered financially independent, and more than half of these students had dependents themselves. ¹² And 45% of Pell recipients were over the age of 24. Pell students are also more likely to be students of color or first-generation, in addition to being low-income per the eligibility guidelines. Further, around 40% of Pell Grant recipients are veterans. The Pell Grant makes it possible for students in all stages of their lives to attend college with reduced reliance on hefty student loans.

How would Doubling the Pell Grant Impact Students?

When advocates say, "<u>double the Pell Grant</u>," they mean making the maximum award twice the size it is now. There are various ways Congress can do this, including changing eligibility for those who can receive this grant. Appendix A at the bottom of this memo highlights four of the options currently on the table. Regardless of how Congress chooses to make this change, advocates agree that doubling the maximum award would greatly expand the reach and effectiveness of the Pell Grant, helping to fulfill Congress' original intent of the program: to make college available and affordable to all students.

Doubling the Pell Grant would restore its purchasing power.

Right now, the Pell Grant only covers around 30% of a college education. It used to cover 80%, but its purchasing power has eroded significantly over time. ¹³ That's because when students go to college, they don't just have to pay for tuition and fees. They also have related costs like transportation, housing, and food, among others. And while schools have become drastically more expensive, more than doubling tuition costs over recent decades, Congress' funding of the Pell Grant has not kept pace. ¹⁴ Right now, the Pell Grant is often only enough to make attending some community colleges more affordable, but it cannot cover the total direct costs of attending a twoor four-year degree program, not to mention all of the other expenses that students incur in their pursuit of an education. ¹⁵ Research from the National College Attainment Network (NCAN) found that only 45% of community colleges are "affordable" to Pell Grant recipients, with a mere 25% of public four-year institutions meeting this benchmark during the 2017-18 school year. ¹⁶

This decline in purchasing power correlates with decades of state budget cuts for public higher education and sharply increasing college costs across all sectors and types of colleges. Many low-income students currently close the gap between available aid and total expenses by taking out more federal loans. ¹⁷ While federal student loans can be a critical access tool and pay off for most borrowers over time relying heavily on loans disproportionately saddles low-income students with debt that they are more likely to struggle to repay, potentially leading to longer-term issues like an inability to buy a house or poor credit. ¹⁸ Given the ongoing COVID-19 crisis, low-income students may be more likely to struggle to repay loans because of lost jobs and income. Doubling the grant could reverse this trend, allowing Pell to make up a greater share of the cost of college to ensure recipients don't just enroll in school but graduate as well.

Doubling the Pell Grant would expand the program's reach for millions of students, particularly students of color.

In addition to restoring its purchasing power, doubling the maximum Pell Grant award also presents an opportunity to expand the number of students who could access the Pell Grant, most notably, students of color. Modeling from the Urban Institute found that doubling the Pell Grant would allow students of color to see large increases in the amount of their average grant award.¹⁹ For example, their estimate (which follows option 2 in the appendix below) shows that doubling the maximum Pell Grant would increase the average award received by Black and Hispanic students by over \$2,000. White and Asian students would also see an increase, but at a more moderate rate. This would result in a substantial increase in the amount of money available to cover the full costs of college and represent an important federal investment in students of color—who are disproportionately more likely to struggle with high student loan balances than their white peers.²⁰

Doubling the Pell Grant would improve student outcomes.

In addition to increasing access to postsecondary education by making it more affordable for more students, doubling the Pell Grant would also have the ripple effect of improving postsecondary outcomes for the students who do enroll. According to the Center for Budget and Policy Priorities, receiving a Pell Grant can reduce dropout rates and increase persistence rates for students. ²¹ They found that a \$1,000 increase to the award increased retention rates among recipients by 1.5 percentage points and increased enrollment by up to five percentage points. ²² Plus, it decreased dropout rates by up to nine percentage points. ²³

In another study conducted on California state aid, researchers interested in understanding the impact of increasing aid on outcomes for students found that Cal Grant recipient the largest state financial aid program for students in the country were more likely to transfer to four-year

institutions, complete college, and see a spike in long-term earnings. ²⁴ Having access to additional grant money increased students' chances of getting a bachelor's degree by 4.6 percentage points, getting a graduate degree by 3.1 percentage points, and seeing an earnings increase by "1.3 percentile points in the income distribution." ²⁵ It's also well-documented that students who receive a Pell Grant work less, enroll in more courses, and are more likely to attend college full-time—all of which increase a student's likelihood of graduating. ²⁶ This indicates that even modest increases to the Pell Grant and other grants like it improve student outcomes in higher ed. It's likely that a larger increase, like doubling the maximum award, would exponentially improve the outcomes of low-income students.

Doubling the Pell Grant would Pay for Itself in the Long Run

Doubling the Pell Grant may seem like a large expense for taxpayers to bear, but prior research finds that this effort will pay for itself in the long run. A recent report by Jeffrey T. Denning, Benjamin M. Marx, and Lesley J. Turner found this return likely using Texas colleges and universities as an example. Overall, they found that at four-year institutions, access to greater amounts of grant aid increased enrollment, completion rates, and earnings for first-time students attending those schools. ²⁷ Without considering the higher completion rates (which are correlated with higher income), the study found that the increased earnings alone are enough for the government to recapture its expenditures within 10 years, suggesting that investing in additional grant aid will pay for itself over time. This is in part because college graduates pay more in taxes, which will help the government make up what it spent on the program.

Conclusion

COVID-19 blindsided all of us, but here are several policies Congress and the next administration could enact to quickly help students in the aftermath of this crisis. Doubling the Pell Grant is the most straightforward option Congress has on the table—and it has the added benefit of targeting aid in a way that's less regressive than other options like free college. The Pell Grant has seen widespread bipartisan support since its inception and remains the built-in tool currently in federal law to target aid to students who need it most. Due to increased tuition and decreased state investment in higher education, the Pell Grant's power to fund a college education has depreciated —especially at four-year schools. Congress has the chance now to right this ship and restore power to Pell, both as an immediate fix to helping students navigate the current pandemic, but also as a permanent solution to making college more affordable for all.

Appendix How Could Congress Double the Pell Grant?

Option 1: Double Pell Grant awards for all currently-eligible recipients, but do not change eligibility at all.

If Congress chooses this option, it could instruct the Office of Federal Student Aid to change the Pell Tables used to compare EFC and Pell Grant size so that they move in increments of \$200 per box instead of the current \$100 (see below for an example of a Pell Table). ²⁸ This would result in no change to which students are eligible for aid and not change who receives an award; the award would simply be larger for each currently eligible student. Going down this route is estimated to increase the cost from \$30 billion to around \$66 billion annually, which would more than double the program's current allocation. ²⁹

Option 2: Double the maximum Pell Grant award and expand the Pell Tables so that it still moves in increments of \$100, thus greatly increasing the income level of those eligible.

If Congress goes with Option 2, some students not previously eligible because their EFC is too great would become eligible for some portion of the grant. Choosing this option would increase the proportion of middle- and high-income students eligible for aid. In particular, researchers found that doubling the Pell Grant in this way would increase the number of eligible students whose family income falls between \$75,000 and \$92,000 from 13% to 40% and students from families with incomes between \$92,000 and \$112,700 receiving Pell would increase from 2% to 21%. ³⁰ This approach has faced some criticism by some because they feel it may not meet the mission of the program, which is to help make college affordable and accessible for students with the greatest financial need.

Option 3: Double the maximum Pell Grant award level and create an eligibility cut off so that more students are eligible for an award, but it does not expand fully to the upper-middle class.

Choosing this option would allow Congress to set an EFC maximum for Pell eligibility. Under current Pell Grant eligibility, all students applying must qualify for at least 10% of the maximum award to receive any award at all. Right now, that's about 634. If you double the Pell Grant without adjusting this percentage or the process used to determine awards, it will expand the program to the middle class because more students would hit a 10% threshold of 12,190 (the proposed maximum amount if Pell is doubled). But, if the goal is to maintain the Pell Grant program's focus on low-income students, you can increase this percentage to require students to be eligible for 25% of the maximum award to receive any award. This would expand the award to some lower-middle-income students, but it would not creep as far up the income chain as expanding the maximum award without adjusting the process at all. But, this method is not viewed favorably by all. Alternatively, rather than maintain a process that bottoms out the EFC at zero, some have proposed that Congress could create a negative EFC. With the current Pell Grant, a negative EFC will give the poorest students an EFC of -66,345. ³¹ This would allow low-income students to receive more

money for college without expanding the program to middle-income students. This alternative has a similar effect to creating an eligibility cut off but is seen as a better way to go about it because it would more accurately account for and target funds to students who currently classify as having a zero EFC. ³²

Option 4: Double the maximum Pell Grant award level and create a new formula such as basing Pell eligibility on the percentage of the poverty level rather than EFC.

This is another option that Congress could use to double the amount of money students currently get from the Pell Grant without expanding the program to the upper-middle class. Basing the aid calculation on a student or family's income compared to the federal poverty level would eliminate the need for the EFC formula and still allow Congress to target the program to low-income students without the concern that the additional investment would go to higher-income students.

Cost of Attendance		Expected Family Contribution																				
		0	1	101	201	301	401	501	601	701	801	901	1001	1101	1201	1301	1401	1501	1601	1701	1801	
			То	То	То	То	То	То	То	То	То	То										
			0	100	200	300	400	500	600	700	800	900	1000	1100	1200	1300	1400	1500	1600	1700	1800	1900
0	-	199	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
200	-	299	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
300	-	399	0	0	0	0	0	0	٥	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
400	-	499	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
500	-	599	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
600	-	699	650	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
700	-	799	750	700	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
800	-	899	850	800	700	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
900	-	999	950	900	800	700	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

Example Payment Schedule for 2020-2021 Full-Time Pell Grant Awards

Source: US Department of Education

TOPICS

HIGHER EDUCATION 424

ENDNOTES

- Long, Heather. "U.S. now has 22 million unemployed, wiping out a decade of job gains," The Washington Post, 14 Apr 2020, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2020/04/16/unemployment-claims-coronavirus/</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.
- 2. Hoover, Eric. "How Is Covid-19 Changing Prospective Students' Plans? Here's an Early Look," *The Chronicle of Higher Education*, 25 Mar 2020, <u>https://www.chronicle.com/article/How-Is-Covid-19-Changing/248316</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.
- Banerjee, Asha. "How the CARES Act Supports Higher Education," The Center for Law and Social Policy, 17 Apr 2020, <u>https://www.clasp.org/blog/how-cares-act-supports-higher-education</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.
- **4.** The Institute for College Access and Success. "Letter from 82 Groups Urging Congress to Invest In & Protect the Pell Grant Program During and After the COVID-19 Crisis," *The Institute for College Access and Success*, 18 May 2020, <u>https://ticas.org/affordability-2/letter-from-77-groups-urging-congress-to-invest-in-protect-the-pell-grant-program-during-and-after-the-covid-19-crisis-2/</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.

Third Way. "Federal higher education policy post-COVID," *Third Way*, 29 May 2020, <u>https://www.thirdway.org/events/federal-higher-education-policy-post-covid</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.

U.S. Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions. "COVID-19: Going Back to College Safely," U.S. Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions, 4 Jun 2020, <u>https://www.help.senate.gov/hearings/covid-19-going-back-to-college-safely</u>. Accessed on 25 Jun 2020.

Erickson, Lanae and Hiler, Tamara. "Beyond Free College and Free Markets: Voters Want Greater Accountability in Higher Ed," *Third Way*, 17 Jun 2019, <u>https://www.thirdway.org/polling/beyond-free-college-and-free-markets-voters-want-greater-accountability-in-higher-ed</u>. Accessed on 25 Jun 2020.

- U.S. Department of Education. "THE EFC FORMULA, 2020–2021," U.S. Department of Education, 2020, https://ifap.ed.gov/sites/default/files/attachments/2019 10/2021EFCFormulaGuideOct2019UpdateAttach.pdf. Accessed 7 July 2020.
- U.S. Department of Education. "Expected Family Contribution (EFC)," U.S. Department of Education, https://fafsa.ed.gov/help/fftoco1g.htm#:~:text=The%20Expected%20Family%20Contribution%20(EFC,all%20considered%20in%20the%20formula. Accessed on 7 Jul 2020.
- 7. U.S. Department of Education. "Federal Pell Grants are usually awarded only to undergraduate students," U.S. Department of Education, 2020, <u>https://studentaid.gov/understand-aid/types/grants/pell</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.

- New America. "Pell Grant Funding and History," *New America*, <u>https://www.newamerica.org/education-policy/topics/higher-education-funding-and-financial-</u> <u>aid/federal-student-aid/federal-pell-grants/pell-grant-funding/</u>. Accessed on 25 Jun 2020.
- 9. Nichols, Andrew Howard. "The Pell Partnership: Ensuring a Shared Responsibility for Low-Income Student Success," *The Education Trust*, 24 Sep 2015, <u>https://edtrust.org/resource/pellgradrates/</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.
- **10.** U.S. Department of Education. "Distribution of Federal Pell Grant Program Funds by Institution," U.S. *Department of Education*, <u>https://www2.ed.gov/finaid/prof/resources/data/pell-institution.html</u>. Accessed on 25 Jun 2020.

Parrott, Sharon and Protopsaltis, Spiros. "Pell Grants — a Key Tool for Expanding College Access and Economic Opportunity — Need Strengthening, Not Cuts," *Center on Budget and Policy Priorities*, 27 Jul 2017, <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-budget/pell-grants-a-key-tool-for-expanding-</u> <u>college-access-and-economic-opportunity</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.

- **11.** Parrott, Sharon and Protopsaltis, Spiros. "Pell Grants a Key Tool for Expanding College Access and Economic Opportunity Need Strengthening, Not Cuts," *Center on Budget and Policy Priorities*, 27 Jul 2017, <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-budget/pell-grants-a-key-tool-for-expanding-college-access-and-economic-opportunity</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020. <u>https://www.everycrsreport.com/reports/R42446.html</u>
- **12.** Parrott, Sharon and Protopsaltis, Spiros. "Pell Grants a Key Tool for Expanding College Access and Economic Opportunity Need Strengthening, Not Cuts," *Center on Budget and Policy Priorities*, 27 Jul 2017, <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-budget/pell-grants-a-key-tool-for-expanding-college-access-and-economic-opportunity</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.
- 13. The Institute for College Access and Success. "How to Secure and Strengthen Pell Grants to Increase College Access and Success," *The Institute for College Access and Success*, 16 Oct 2018, https://ticas.org/wp-content/uploads/legacy-files/pub_files/pell_recs_one_pager.pdf. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.
- **14.** National Center for Education Statistics. "Tuition costs of colleges and universities," U.S. Department of Education, <u>https://nces.ed.gov/fastfacts/display.asp?id=76</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.
- **15.** Cook, Kim. "Double the Pell Grant for the best return on investment for students and taxpayers," *National College Attainment Network*, 28 May 2020, <u>https://thehill.com/opinion/education/44,5826-double-the-pell-grant-for-the-best-return-on-investment-for-students-and</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.
- **16.** National College Attainment Network. "College Affordability," *National College Attainment Network*, 2020, <u>https://www.ncan.org/page/Affordability</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.
- **17.** Parrott, Sharon and Protopsaltis, Spiros. "Pell Grants a Key Tool for Expanding College Access and Economic Opportunity Need Strengthening, Not Cuts," *Center on Budget and Policy Priorities*, 27 Jul 2017, <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-budget/pell-grants-a-key-tool-for-expanding-college-access-and-economic-opportunity</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.

- **18.** Barshay, Jill. "The new low-income big borrower of student loans," *The Hechinger Report*, 22 Jul 2019, <u>https://hechingerreport.org/the-new-low-income-big-borrower-of-student-loans/</u>. Accessed on 25 Jun 2020.
- **19.** Chingos, Matthew. "Evaluating Proposed Changes to Pell Grants," *The Urban Institute*, 3 Dec 2019, <u>https://www.urban.org/urban-wire/evaluating-proposed-changes-pell-grants</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.
- **20.** The Education Trust. "Black Student Debt: Explaining the Crisis and Providing Solutions," *The Education Trust*, <u>https://edtrust.org/black-student-debt/</u>. Accessed on 25 Jun 2020.
- 21. Parrott, Sharon and Protopsaltis, Spiros. "Pell Grants a Key Tool for Expanding College Access and Economic Opportunity Need Strengthening, Not Cuts," *Center on Budget and Policy Priorities*, 27 Jul 2017, <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-budget/pell-grants-a-key-tool-for-expanding-college-access-and-economic-opportunity</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.
- **22.** Sigal Alon. "Who Benefits Most from Financial Aid? The Heterogeneous Effect of Need-Based Grants on Students' College Persistence," *Social Science Quarterly, Vol.* 92(3), 2011. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.

Parrott, Sharon and Protopsaltis, Spiros. "Pell Grants — a Key Tool for Expanding College Access and Economic Opportunity — Need Strengthening, Not Cuts," *Center on Budget and Policy Priorities*, 27 Jul 2017, <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-budget/pell-grants-a-key-tool-for-expanding-</u> <u>college-access-and-economic-opportunity</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.

- **23.** Bettinger, Eric. "How Financial Aid Affects Persistence," *National Bureau of Economic Research, Working Paper No. 10242: p. 31, 2004, <u>http://www.nber.org/papers/w10242.pdf</u>. Accessed on 25 Jun 2020.*
- Bettinger, Eric, Gurantz, Oded, Kawano, Laura, Sacerdote, Bruce, and Stevens, Michael. "The Long-Run Impacts of Financial Aid: Evidence from California's Cal Grant," *American Economic Journal: Economic Policy*, 2019, <u>https://pubs.aeaweb.org/doi/pdfplus/10.1257/pol.20170466</u>. Accessed 7 Jul 2020.
- 25. Bettinger, Eric, Gurantz, Oded, Kawano, Laura, Sacerdote, Bruce, and Stevens, Michael. "The Long-Run Impacts of Financial Aid: Evidence from California's Cal Grant," *American Economic Journal: Economic Policy*, 2019, <u>https://pubs.aeaweb.org/doi/pdfplus/10.1257/pol.20170466</u>. Accessed 7 Jul 2020.
- **26.** Parrott, Sharon and Protopsaltis, Spiros. "Pell Grants a Key Tool for Expanding College Access and Economic Opportunity Need Strengthening, Not Cuts," *Center on Budget and Policy Priorities*, 27 Jul 2017, <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-budget/pell-grants-a-key-tool-for-expanding-college-access-and-economic-opportunity</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.
- **27.** Denning, Jeffrey T, Marx, Benjamin M, and Turner, Lesley J. "ProPelled: The Effects of Grants on Graduation, Earnings, and Welfare," *American Economic Journal: Applied Economics*, 3 Jul 2019, <u>https://www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/app.20180100</u>. Accessed 7 Jul 2020.

- U.S. Department of Education. "Federal Pell Grant Program: Payment Schedule for Determining Full-Time Scheduled Awards in the 2020-2021 Award Year," U.S. Department of Education, 2020, <u>https://ifap.ed.gov/sites/default/files/attachments/2020-02/2020-</u> 2021PellGrantPaymentDisbursementSchedules.pdf. Accessed 7 Jul 2020.
- **29.** Martin, Hunter B. "Analysis Evaluates Impact of Various Pell Grant Reform Proposals," *National Association of Student Financial Aid Administrators*, 6 Dec 2019, <u>https://www.nasfaa.org/news-</u> item/20284/Lawmakers_Views_Differ_on_How_to_Improve_and_Expand_Pell_Grant_Progra <u>m</u>. Accessed 7 Jul 2020.
- **30.** Chingos, Matthew. "Evaluating Proposed Changes to Pell Grants," *The Urban Institute*, 3 Dec 2019, <u>https://www.urban.org/urban-wire/evaluating-proposed-changes-pell-grants</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.

The Urban Institute. "Pell Grant Reform Simulator," *The Urban Institute*, 13 Feb 2019, <u>https://apps.urban.org/features/pell-simulator/</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.

31. Kelchen, Robert. "The Importance of Negative Expected Family Contributions," 3 Apr 2017, <u>https://robertkelchen.com/2017/04/03/the-importance-of-negative-expected-family-</u> <u>contributions/</u>. Accessed on 25 Jun 2020.

Walizer, Lauren. "When Financial Aid Falls Short: New Data Reveal Students Face Thousands in Unmet Need," *The Center for Law and Social Policy*, Dec 2018, <u>https://luminafoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/when-financial-aid-falls-short.pdf</u>. Accessed 25 Jun 2020.

32. Kelchen, Robert. "The Importance of Negative Expected Family Contributions," 3 Apr 2017, <u>https://robertkelchen.com/2017/04/03/the-importance-of-negative-expected-family-</u> <u>contributions/</u>. Accessed 17 Jul 2020.